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The Board of Directors elected officers for the ensuing year at its first session
following this year’s Annual Meeting. Robert Scherrer is our new Treasurer and
Robert Smith is our new Vice President. Norma Harberger will continue as Secretary
and when Tom Hanahan announced his retirement, the Board chose to elect yours
truly, who somewhat like “Ado Annie” in Rogers & Hammerstein’s OKLAHOMA,
“cain’t say no.”

My first official act is to express the Board’s thanks to Tom for his outstanding
leadership over the past four years He did promise to be on call and help when ever we
need him, and we will. Thanks, Tom.

Likewise, many thanks to the other retiring directors: Gwen Altstaetter, Sandee
Hanahan, Ann Daniels, and Randy Holcombe. As directors their collective
contributions were instrumental to the achievements of the Foundation and Library
throughout these formative years. We are deeply indebted to them for their dedicated
service and have been assured that similar to Tom, they will remain active participants
in the life of The Heritage Library.

The role of Randy Holcombe, who along with Betsey Wolf and myself, were the three
original incorporators of The Heritage Library Foundation, deserves special attention.
While no longer on the Board, Randy will continue to fulfill the positions of Director
of the Library and Director of Computing Systems. When not otherwise engaged in his
active business career as a computing consultant here in the Lowcountry, Randy will
be supporting the computing requirements of the Library and Foundation, will provide
guidance to the Volunteer Library Staff and has agreed to continue as Librarian-in-
Charge on Saturdays.

Newly elected to the Board are Robert Scherrer, former Librarian-in-Charge on
Fridays, Isobel Bitner, our Head Cataloguer, Dori Dixon, our resident authority on
lineage societies and volunteer Librarian on Thursdays, and Alan Coyne, local
businessman and dedicated genealogist. They will be bringing new perspectives and

(Continued on page 2)
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ideas to your Board which will serve to strengthen our
future development. In the upcoming months each will be
assuming additional responsibilities for activities of the
Foundation.

Over the next several months your Board will be
developing a plan for the next five years. Our principal goal
will be to insure the viability of the Foundation in terms of
both its financial strength and its role as the premiere
facility for study of history and ancestor research in the
Southeast.

Look to this column in future issues for more on this
subject. Also, any and all suggestions, ideas, comments and
criticism from the members and patrons will be appreciated
and will receive my personal attention. The best way to
reach me is by e-mail at bill@heritagelib.org.

See you “at the Library” and I wish you success with your
searching.

(Continued from page 1) New LDS Film Ordering
Software & Modem Installed in

the Heritage Library

The Library now has on-line software
for LDS Microfilm Ordering. This
software allows us to place microfilm
orders online . John Griffin, Chief of
LDS Microfilm Orders says, “This
system uses a special modem to connect
to LSDS Distribution and allows us to
place orders online. It then automatically
tracks our orders from the time they are
created on the system until the films are
returned to Salt lake Distribution
Services. The program also allows us to
maintain and manage a complete
inventory of films in our library.” In
addition we can use this system to
maintain a list of patrons and create and
print a number of different kinds of
reports using the information in the
system.

GENE WEAVER
SOFTWARE ACQUIRED

The Heritage Library has acquired
Gene Weaver which is a new software
designed to plot medical conditions in
your family. Gene Weaver tracks
genetic family trees and allows the user
to follow diseases within the family
through multiple generations.

Its database tracks health information in
a much more detailed manner than
regular genealogy programs. This
software program produces a medical
genogram. Uses symbols and lines
representing people and relationships to
display family health information
graphically and facilitate recognition of
disease patterns recurring across several
generations.
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GENEALOGY ON THE NET
(Some of the following websites are reprinted from
Eastman's Online Genealogy Newsletter and are
copyright 2002 by Richard W. Eastman. It is re-
published here with permission of the author.)

BURKE’S BEEFS UP CONTENT
(reprinted from Family Tree News 9/19/02)

Had a chance to peruse the Burke’s Peerage
& Gentry Web site yet:

www.burkes-peerage.net

This major British genealogical resource is
making its online presence even more
worthwhile with three new services—
beginning this week with Burke’s Landed
Gentry Ireland available at:

www. burkes-ireland.com

This site features the 19th edition of Burke’s
Landed Gentry, volume 2, which records
centuries of significant but non-titled land
owners in Ireland and their family histories.
The Burke’s Ireland collection also includes
articles and other resources.

Next month, watch for Burke’s Peerage to
add 1,600 records of American families with
British heritage. This series establishes
direct-line pedigrees of distinguished
families by documenting marriages, births
and deaths in successive generations. In
November, get ready to trace your
presedential roots with the American
presidential families.

WEAR YOUR CLAN TARTAN WITH
PRIDE

Your wedding tartan ball, or formal occasion
will be stunning with a Full Dress Kilt or
Trews outfit in your own clan tartan.

Add a touch of Scottish magic to your
celebration and order your outfit from:

www.shopscotland.net

MY HISTORY IS AMERICA’S HISTORY

Get advice for preserving your family home
movies at:

www.myhistory.org/saving/homemovies.html

IRISH GENEALOGY RESEARCH PAGES

Tips for researching your Irish ancestors.

www.ireland.progenealogists.com

FAMILY HISTORY RADIO

Family History Radio is an “internet radio
station” that is available online 24 hours a
day, seven days a week. Their mission is to
“provide the genealogy community with the
latest news, product developments, services
and information in a format that can be
heard and viewed at any time and virtually
any place.

www.fhradio.com

PENNY POSTCARDS

Images from each U.S. state can be found
online. Recently added have been 100 Iowa
postcards; 150 South Dakota; 50 from
Oregon and 100 from California. See these
glimpses of America’s past at:
www.rootsweb.com/~usgenweb/special/
ppcs/ppcs.html
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GETTING THE MOST OUT OF MESSAGE BOARDS.

You can search all message boards, search a category, or search only one board by selecting the appropriate button
depending upon your location within the board hierarchy. To perform a simple search, type in a surname (last
name), a keyword, or a phrase, and click GO!

In all searches, keywords or phrases will be searched for the closest to the least exact match in that order. For a
more specific search click on the ADVANCED SEARCH link. A search of all boards is the default.

Complete any or all of the items on the ADVANCED SEARCH form:

--FIND MESSAGES CONTAINING: (list a keyword or phrase)

--WITH SUBJECT CONTAINING: (searches only message subjects)

--BY AUTHOR: (the posters' names will be searched)

--POSTED IN THE LAST ____: (select a time period from drop-down menu)

--WITH SURNAME: (searches only the Surname Box entries)

also offers a check box to use a Soundex search. (For information

about Soundex, a special index, see:

http://rwguide.rootsweb.com/lesson9.htm).

--WITH MESSAGE TYPE: (Select from the drop-down menu: All, Query, Bible, Biography, Birth, Cemetery,
Census, Death, Deed, Immigration, Lookup, Marriage, Military, Obituary, Pension, or Will).

Searches support trailing wildcards represented by an asterisk (*) following a minimum of the first three letters of
the keyword or surname. A trailing wildcard means you cannot begin a search request surname/keyword with an
asterisk -- you must start with at least three letters prior to the asterisk. For example: a search for Joh* will find
John, Johns, or Johnson.

Search operators you may use are the plus (+) sign which may be placed in front of any word to indicate that this
word MUST appear in a message for it to be considered a match, and the minus sign (-) which may be placed in
front of any term you wish to exclude from a search. A search for '+jones john -paul' will return only those hits that
contain the word 'jones' -- provided the word 'paul' does not also appear in the message. The word "john" may or
may not appear in the message. Messages that include both 'john' and 'jones' would rank higher in degree of match
(relevancy) than those that only include 'jones'.

If you search and get no matches, enter less information or search only by a surname or a keyword. Regardless of
the case (upper or lower) found in the actual posts on the message boards, typing all lowercase letters in the search
box will make your search case insensitive, thereby yielding the maximum number of matches.

Too many matches? Enter additional data on the ADVANCED SEARCH page to narrow down your results. If the
surname for which you are looking is also a common word (such as HILL) use the ADVANCED SEARCH link and
search on the surname by typing it into the SURNAME BOX. This enables you to search only message board posts
in which this "word" is used as a surname. Searching only on the surname field eliminates authors' names from
coming up in your search results.

You also can narrow search results by selecting a specific data type or messages with attachments. By searching
only for posts with attachments, for example, you can easily locate those messages that include pictures, scanned
images, and GEDCOMs.

Source: RootsWeb Review: RootsWeb's Free Weekly E-zine Vol. 5, No. 26, 26 June 2002
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Introducing our New Board Members

Isobel M. Bitner
Born in Rugby, England of Scottish parents, Isobel earned her Master’s Degree
in History from Edinburgh University. She is a Chartered Librarian of the Library
Association in London and has had a long career as a Reference Librarian in
public, corporate and university libraries. Isobel came to the U.S. in 1956. She
became a “repository” of genealogy material researched by family members on
both sides of her children’s parentage and has updated and computerized the
family trees. She joined the Heritage Library Foundation in 2000 and has worked
diligently on our catalog, updating the catalog and preparing the catalog data for
placement on our website.

Alan R. Coyne
Alan is a local real estate executive and avid family history researcher. He has
been an involved member of the Heritage Library Foundation for 1-1/2 years.

Dori M. Dixon
Dori has been researching and studying Genealogy for over thirty years. She was
organizing Regent of the Captain William Hilton Chapter, NSDAR, and served 2
terms as Regent, 3 terms as State Chairman, 1 term as Registrar of the State
Society, and 1 term as a National Vice Chairman. Dori is currently serving as
Chapter Registrar. She is also Chairman of Hereditary Societies of the Hilton
Head Island Genealogical Society. Dori has been actively involved with the
Hilton Head Island Genealogical Society and the Heritage Library, and is
currently organizing a Chapter of the Magna Charta Society of Dames and
Barons.

Robert A. Scherrer
A Certified Financial Planner (CFP), and registered Principal, National
Association of Securities Dealers, Bob has a long and distinguished military
service career which began with his graduation from the U.S. Naval Academy. He
attended U.S. Navy Submarine School and Naval Flight Training and was a
member of the Amphibious Service in the Aleutian Theatre. He was also a staff
member of the Naval Air Force in the Atlantic Fleet following Naval Intelligence
School. Bob is a longtime member of the Hilton Head Island Genealogical
Society and a charter member of the Heritage Library Foundation. He is an active
genealogist and Library volunteer.
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Volunteers Honored

Outstanding Volunteer of the Year Awards were presented earlier in the year to local Island genealogists
at the Heritage Library. The Director's Award for the single most significant accomplishment in the year
went to Isobel Bitner. Bitner is the Library’s Head Cataloger, a position she has held for the past two
years. In presenting this award Randy Holcombe, Vice President and Director of the Library, recognized
Bitner for her enthusiasm and leadership of the major overhaul and the upgrade of the library’s main
catalogue. Now in its final stages the project will make the catalogue a much more “user friendly” research
tool for patrons of the Library. Ben Russell, longtime active genealogist received the Distinguished
Service Award for his dedicated and consistently thorough work throughout the year as “Librarian in
Charge” on Thursdays. Russell has been with the Library from its inception 5 years ago and has also
worked on numerous specific projects and committee assignments for the organization.

Honoring Our Military past

Mark the Date
Sunday, November 10, 2002

4-6 p.m.
At the heritage library

Annual Gala
& Silent Auction,

Celebrating
our Military Past.

Come, mingle and join the soldiers in
uniform from the

Revolutionary and Civil War, World Wars I and II,
Korea, Vietnam and

the Gulf War.

Tickets will be available by mailing your check to,
or for pickup at

the
Library

Or by calling 843.686.6560

$25.00 per person
Advance ticket sales will be at Will Call the

Night of the Event
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Welcome New Members By Gwen Altstaetter
The Heritage Library has started the first half of 2002 with 30 new members of the Foundation. In January we
welcomed Joe Bunch, Leo Roell, Cissy Ziffiro, Robert Ray, Bill Sease, Bertha Schillinger, Lillian Shaffer. Vicki
Wayman, Elaine Parker, and Mary and Ian Murray. Theodore Heiskell, Mary Maddaloni, Lanora Mueller (from
Illinois), and Amy and Frizie Neitzel (mother and daughter researchers) joined in February. March saw Carolyn
Harcleroad, Sue Hubbard, Robert Geiger, Wesley Argo from Pennsylvania, Richard “Dick” Brown, Dorothy
Collins, Jean and Ken Neitzke and Cheryl and Kenneth Patterson from Nevada joining our ranks. John Geisler
and Nancy and Jim Fisher, Dr. Antonio and Olive Reyes-Guerra, and William Garyl joined April and May.
David Roefer, James Young and Pat Roche completed the first half of the year. July and August saw the
following new members: Anne Finch, Helen and David Leighter (from Virginia), Mary P. Logan, Doris
Williams (Ohio), Richard Sonberg, Conrad and Nancy Burkman, George Dexter and Philip Mulligan. A hearty
welcome to “y’all”! We look forward to seeing you and hearing of your genealogical success stories.

Members sustain this organization. Please tell your friends about the Library or better yet bring them in since we
hear people who discover us are surprised we are here and wish they had known about us before. Word of mouth
is one of the best publicity forms we have. Your library is one of which you can be proud. S P R E A D T H E
W O R D!

Volunteers Corner By Gwen Altstaetter

Many thanks to Christine Meyer, Joan Keating and Jason Stevens for their work on various projects this past
year. Christine is back with us and will be working with her son on another project. Also we want to thank
Nancy Burke for her on-going work in book maintenance and work with our cataloguer Isobel Bitner. And, Jean
Durbin who assists Gwen with the membership we appreciate all your help!
A special welcome to Bud Linder who joined us in September and is already in training to be an assistant
librarian, on Mondays. If you have any time you can give to the Library please call Bill or Gwen at 686-6560.
We need all of you to help us provide the service our patrons deserve.

Upcoming Programs at the Library
October 16th and 23rd, 2002

On Wednesday, October 16, 2002, from 3-5 p.m., Randy Holcombe will present a two hour Hands on
program on Family Tree Maker Version 10.0. Come learn this new software package under the guidance of the
Library’s Director and Computer System’s Manager.

Wednesday, October 23rd, at 10 a.m. Sandee Hanahan will present a learning program entitlted “Placing
Your Ancestors Into Historical Context” to teach us the importance of studying historical facts, photos and
other valuable clues to learn more about our ancestors. The lecture will include a segment on how to date
photographs. Many of us have photos without dates attached and this should be helpful to us all. Sandee will also
present various other methods for finding ancestors through census records other than using their name, including
how to piece together family units and other relatives and how to discover your ancestor if they used a
“nickname”.

These programs are open to the general public, and free to members of the Heritage Library. A $10 fee will be
charged for non-members.
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